Vol. 8, No. 3

Newsletter of the China Lake Museum Foundation

Summer 2002



World Record Setting Aircraft

By Jack Russell - Director Emeritus

Most visitors to the Naval Museum of Armament and Technology are probably not aware of the illustrious backgrounds of the two historical aircraft displayed in front. Both are two of a kind experimental versions of two Fleet fighters that were produced and deployed in the 1950's and early 60's.



The first of the two aircraft is the batwinged Douglas XF4D-1 Skyray. The one on display is the second of two that were built and first flown in January of 1951. This particular aircraft set a world speed record of 753.4 miles per hour over a low-level, straightaway 3-kilometer course on October 3, 1953. Thirteen days later it captured the 100-kilometer closed-course world speed record of 728.1 miles per hour. The first of these records was set on a course laid out near Southern California's Salton

Sea while the second was at Edwards Air Force Base.

Toward the end of their life times the two XF4D-1's were used as the original test bed for the famous General Electric J79 engine. Finally the two prototypes were transferred to China Lake. Our display aircraft was used for static environmental testing before being refurbished for display at the Naval Air Facility. It's sister aircraft was destroyed in fire fighting exercises. Incidentally, on May 22 and 23, 1958, a standard production F4D-1 set five time-to-climb world records at Point Mugu.

The other display aircraft is the Grumman F11F-1F Super Tiger. As was the case for the XF4D-1, this is the second of only two that were built. It is a derivative of the F11F Tiger that was mass produced and went into the Fleet. The F11F was also a Blue Angel aircraft for a number of years. The Fleet F11F was under-powered with a Curtis Wright J65 engine. This was remedied in the Super Tiger with a General Electric J79 engine that was tested in the XF4D-1 mentioned above. It appears that the J79 engine along with a few relatively minor changes to the airframe nearly doubled the speed capability. In fact our display Super Tiger unofficially exceeded both the world speed record and world altitude record on the same flight on May 2, 1957.

(continued on page 9)

China Lake Museum Foundation

P.O. Box 217 · Ridgecrest, CA 93556-0217 760-939-3530 · clmf@ridgenet.net • 760-939-0564 (FAX) Paul Homer, President

Vacant, Secretary John DiPol. Director Emeritus Jack Russell, Director Emeritus

Wavne Doucette, Treasurer Bill Porter, Director Emeritus

ADM Wesley McDonald, USN (ret.), Trustee

Vice Presidents

Alice Campbell, Membership Betty Seaman, Public Relations Tex Hoppus, Fund Raising Ray Miller, Facilities

Frank St. George, Operations

Ron Atkins Russ Bates Ed Brooks Don Featherston **Burrell Hays**

Bertha Ryan Barry Lowry, Museum Manager/Newsletter Editor 760-939-4740/clmf1@ridgenet.net

Directors Elizabeth Babcock Steve Benson **Curt Bryan Dale Gates** Harold Manning

Iris Bachmann Henry Blecha Pat Doucette Sharon Goad John Robbins Jim Simmons

Terry Bellino, Business Officer/Volunteer Coordinator 760-939-3530/clmf@ridgenet.ner

Bob Campbell, NAVAIR-WD Museum Director

Leroy Doig III, NAVAIR-WD Museum Curator

President's Report—June 2002

By Paul Homer, President

The first issue of this newsletter was issued as Volume 1, Number 1, in December The China Lake Museum Foundation preceded the first newsletter issue by a couple of years, and throughout this ten-year period, Burrell Hays served as President of the We are all deeply indebted to foundation. Burrell for his tremendous efforts in support of the foundation, all of which led to the establishment of the U.S. Naval Museum of Armament and Technology.

An aspect I note when I read the first newsletter and compare it to the Spring 2002 newsletter is that the focus and objectives have essentially not changed in the 10 years of the foundation's existence. That focus and consistency is a characteristic of the "China Lake Way", and with Burrell's perseverance and expertise, it has ensured the success we have had. Thanks! Burrell.

Along with Burrell's leaving the position of President of the foundation and my election, other changes in the Board of Directors include Tex Hoppus, VP for Fund Raising, and Betty Seaman, VP for Public Relations. Continuing are Frank St. George, VP for Operations, Ray Miller, VP for Facilities, and Alice Campbell, VP for Membership. Joining the board are three new Directors: Iris Bachmann, Sharon Goad, and Henry Blecha. Ed Brooks is also returning to the board as a Director after being away for several months.

Our focus and efforts remain the same, with the major efforts being the operation of current facility in the former Officer's Club and acquiring a new building near the main gate at China Lake, with public access a prime objective. In support of these objectives, the foundation received a grant of \$1,000 from the Kern Co. Community Foundation, which will be used to prepare drawings and artist's concept of the new building design, and another \$3,000 + grant from the City of Ridgecrest, which will be applied to the purchase and outfitting of a portable "pop-up" display booth that the at fairs and other foundation will use expositions.

(continued on page 7)

2002 Major Donors And Membership As Of June 28, 2002

"BUSINESS MEMBERSHIPS"

Business Members (\$1,000 Annually)
Alta One Federal Credit Union, Ridgecrest CA
Hays Engineers and Scientists Inc., Ridgecrest CA
Jacobs Sverdrup Naval Systems Group, Ridgecrest CA
Raytheon Company, Ridgecrest CA

Business Sponsor Members (\$500 Annually)
QUOIN, Ridgecrest CA
SAIC, Ridgecrest CA
Business Contributor Members (\$100 Annually)
TOSS, Ridgecrest CA
Windows, Walls N Floors, Ridgecrest CA

"MAJOR DONORS"

Platinum Donor (\$5,000 and above)
ATK Tactical Systems Co., LLC, Rocket Center WV
Atlantic Research Corporation, Gainesville VA
DRS Technologies, Parsippany NJ
Jacobs Sverdrup Naval Systems Group, Ridgecrest CA

"GENERAL MEMBERSHIPS"

Lifetime Members (\$1,000) VADM Frederick L. & Ercy Ashworth, Santa Fe NM Howard & Barbara Auld, Ridgecrest CA Curt & Gretchen Bryan, Ridgecrest CA Charlotte Bullard, Ridgecrest CA Milton & Jane Burford, Ridgecrest CA Georgia Cabe, Ridgecrest CA Bob & Alice Campbell, Inyokern CA Heather Campbell, San Francisco CA Jim & Eleanor Campbell, Kernville CA Stephen & Suzanne Chapman, Boston MA Jack Crawford, Ridgecrest CA Luke & Julie Crews, Ridgecrest CA William E. & Grethel M. Davis, Ridgecrest CA VADM Vincent de Poix, USN Ret, Albany OR C. John & Delores Di Pol, Ridgecrest CA Ralph Disch, Boston MA Alston Dotson, Ridgecrest CA Wayne & Pat Doucette, Ridgecrest CA Frank A. Federico, Ridgecrest CA Dave & Holly Forseth, Schaumburg IL Donald Friedman, Santa Barbara CA Burrell & Lesta Hays, Ridgecrest CA Hugh C. Higley, Menominee MI Paul B. & Pat Homer, Ridgecrest CA Tex & Marti Hoppus, Ridgecrest CA Dick & Eleanor Johnsen, Ridgecrest CA Mike Kleine, Pacifica CA Lee & Arlee Lakin, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Nina Lane, Ridgecrest CA D. N. Livingston, Ridgecrest CA Gordon & Beverly Lowham, Grand Junction CO Janet K. Manning, Bakersfield CA La V McLean, San Diego CA Gerald & Hazel Miller, Fredericksburg VA Ray & Minnie Miller, Ridgecrest CA Richard W. & Virginia Murphy, Sparks NV Charles M. & Hazel Nilsen, Ridgecrest CA Shirley Pladson, Ridgecrest CA Felice Plain-Mueller, Ridgecrest CA William B. & Marilyn Porter, Ridgecrest CA Louis & Geraldine Pracchia, Ridgecrest CA Leroy & Marilyn Riggs, San Diego CA Bob & Sheila Rockwell, Ridgecrest CA

Jack & Electa Russell, Ridgecrest CA

Frank & Jewel St. George, Ridgecrest CA
Steve & Nancy Sanders, Gardnerville NV
Gerald & Loretta Schiefer, Pine Valley UT
CAPT Jim & Betty Seaman, Ridgecrest CA
Leonard & Nancy Seeley, Grass Valley CA
James & Betty Simmons, Bakersfield CA
Dr. Lloyd & Bea Smith, Ridgecrest CA
Representative William Thomas, Bakersfield CA
Larry & Diane Thompson, Ridgecrest CA
Col John T. & Alice D. Tyler, USMC, Ret., Mesa AZ
WACOM Thrift Shop, Ridgecrest CA
John & Roberta Ward, Ridgecrest CA
Edward & Eleanor Winnemore, Ridgecrest CA
Larry & Sharon Zabel, Mc Allister MT

Denny & Mary Jane Kline, Ridgecrest CA Franklin H. Knemeyer, Ridgecrest CA Warren K. & Phyllis Legler, Lawrence KS Jim & Lenore Lemon, Ridgecrest CA Herbert T. & Eleanor Lotee, Ridgecrest CA LeRoy D. & Norma Marquardt, Inyokern CA Jack & Linda Murray, Ridgecrest CA John & Pauline Patterson, Solvang CA Gordon & Beverly Reymore, Inyokern CA Sandy & Fran Rogers, Ridgecrest CA Jeff & Cheryl Roquemore, Ridgecrest CA Edwin B. Royce, Invokern CA Dr. Robert D. Smith, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Doris Stirton, Ridgecrest CA CAPT Mark & Allyson Swaney, Pt Mugu CA Bob & Marge Vargus, Ridgecrest CA James E. Vasbinder, San Jose CA Bill & Nancy Webster, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Betty Wilson, Pagosa Springs CO

ADM Bert & Beverly Johnston, Patuxent River MD

Contributor Members (\$100 Annually)

Paul & Jean Amundson, Ridgecrest CA Phil & Nancy Arnold, Ridgecrest CA Elizabeth Babcock, Ridgecrest CA RDML Michael & Iris Bachmann, Ridgecrest CA Stan & Kelly Barber, Ridgecrest CA Richard & Bernice Boyd, Ridgecrest CA Ed & Jane Brooks, Ridgecrest CA Catherine F. Chenault, Oceanside CA Jay & Peggy Chun, Ridgecrest CA CAPT Atlee F. Clapp, USN Ret, Red Bluff CA Craig Cozzens, Ridgecrest CA Ron & Carolyn Dettling, Ridgecrest CA Dick & Sophie Dodge, Ridgecrest CA Steve & Dell Etheredge, Ridgecrest CA Bill & Ann Faith, Ridgecrest CA Cal & Linda Fallgatter, Ridgecrest CA Norma Fritchman, San Diego CA Ike & Edna Fujiwara, Ridgecrest CA Leonard & Barbara Haugen, Ridgecrest CA Sam & Cheryl Haun, Ridgecrest CA Tim & Karen Higgins, Ridgecrest CA Ed & Carol Jeter, Ridgecrest CA Roy & Joan Johanboeke, Ridgecrest CA

Sponsor Members (\$33 Annually) Ken & Leilani Banks, Ridgecrest CA Hank & Jan Blazek, Ridgecrest CA Leroy & Carol Corlett, Ridgecrest CA Melvin & Anne Etheridge, Simsbury CT Robert J. Gilliland, Burbank CA Sterling & LaVonne Haaland, Swan Lake MT William B. Haff, Nine Mile Falls WA F.P. "Chic" Maclise, Fallbrook CA Bill McBride & Jean Butler, Ridgecrest CA Joe & Phyllis McDonough, Ridgecrest CA Harold D. Owens, Ridgecrest CA Don & Barbara Padgett, Ridgecrest CA Edward W. Price, Atlanta GA Lois E. Reed, Ridgecrest CA John & Doreen Robbins, Ridgecrest CA Alex & Sondra Shlanta, Ridgecrest CA Thomas W. & Betty J. Sheehan, Houston TX David C. & Helena Stoessel, Ridgecrest CA

Enlisted Military Members (\$8 Annually)

AOCS Dave Cain, Ridgecrest CA
AOAN Robert M. Hoback, Ridgecrest CA
Len Lesniak, Ridgecrest CA
AOAN Douglas A. Kesterson, Ridgecrest CA
BU2 Kent D. Matthews, Ridgecrest CA
AOC Michael McMillian, Ridgecrest CA
AO3 David J. Miller, Ridgecrest CA
AOAN Michelle M. Newby, Ridgecrest CA
AO2 Chris W. Tucker, Ridgecrest CA
AOAN Ryan McDonald, Ridgecrest CA

Regular Members (\$25 Annually) Fred & Anne Alpers, Ridgecrest CA Kathleen Armstrong, Ridgecrest CA Ron & Beverly Atkins, Ridgecrest CA Gary & Natalie Bailey, Bishop CA Dr. Craig & Julie Bare, Ridgecrest CA Lynn & Wilma Barker, Yucaipa CA George R. Barr, Arlington MA Herb & Carol Barry, Ridgecrest CA Russ and Nita Bates, Ridgecrest CA Angela J. Beach, Lake City FL Catherine & George Bell-Pomeroy, Ridgecrest CA John L. Bennett, San Jose CA Stephen D. Benson, Ridgecrest CA Mickie & Billie Benton, Ridgecrest CA William R. Berger, Ridgecrest CA Bud & Cecile Biery, Ridgecrest CA Ray & Ellie Blackwell, Ridgecrest CA Bill & Annie Blanc, Ridgecrest CA Henry & Jean Blecha, Ridgecrest CA Ken & Pris Bonin, Ridgecrest CA Steve & Mary Boster, Ridgecrest CA Al & Darlene Boyack, Ridgecrest CA Virginia Boyd, Ridgecrest CA Laura Brady, Ridgecrest CA BG Julius & Zelime Braun, USA Ret., San Antonio TX David Brindeiro, Ridgecrest CA Lloyd Brubaker, Ridgecrest CA Carl E. & Celia R. Burkey Jr, Leggett CA Vernon & Eloise Burklund, Ridgecrest CA Robert A. & Patricia Byrne, Bakersfield CA Debbie Campbell, Sevena Park MD Roy D. Carter, Ridgecrest CA W. F. & Miriam Cartwright, Ridgecrest CA Harry & Virginia Charles, Jr., Cocoa Beach FL Joan Chartier, Ridgecrest CA Woodie & Betsy Chartier, Bakersfield CA Al & Janet Christman, San Marcos CA Marybelle F. Clark, Ridgecrest CA Lloyd S. Clarke, Ridgecrest CA Joe & Beverly Clavet, Ridgecrest CA Doug Cobb, Palmdale CA Don & Thelma Cooper, Ridgecrest CA Alma M. Cowan, Silver City NM Doug & Dot Cowan, Ridgecrest CA Dale W. Cox, El Segundo CA Virginia Cozzens, Hemet CA Melville & Karen Creusere, Danville CA Jason & Verity Cushing, Ridgecrest CA Cecil & Lillian Daley, Ridgecrest CA Joseph A. Di Pasquale, Ridgecrest CA Jim & Rosemary Dixon, Ridgecrest CA Muriel Dodge, Poulsbo WA

Betty Doig, Ridgecrest CA Earl & Mary Donaldson, Decorah IA Catherine Donoghue, Cypress CA Tom & Cathie Doyel, Ridgecrest CA Jack & Nancy Dragovich, Ridgecrest CA Bill & Linda Duncan, Ridgecrest CA Grace L. Ellings, Palos Verdes Estates CA Emory L. Ellis, Santa Maria CA Paul & Sherry Escallier, Ridgecrest CA Steve & Margaret Fairbairn, Alexandria VA Don & Marilyn Featherston, Ridgecrest CA Cornelia & Jan Flora, Ames IA Mel & Barbara Foremaster, Fallon NV John & Charlotte Freeman, Ridgecrest CA COL Marc & Linda Freitas, Rockville MD Dale & Cheryl Gates, Ridgecrest CA Gene Gibson, Inyokern CA Daryl R. Giles, Ridgecrest CA Steve & Sharon Goad, Ridgecrest CA Dan & Sally Goss, Silver City NM Jim & Vonnie Goss, Roswell NM James A. Gross, Ridgecrest CA Carlton & Virginia Hamel, Ridgecrest CA CDR John E. Hammack, USN Ret., Ridgecrest CA Raymond Harrison, Portsmouth NH Hugh Helmick, Ridgecrest CA Donald & Lela Herigstad, Ridgecrest CA Andrew & Anna Hinz, Oceanside CA CAPT Alex & Joette Hnarakis, Ridgecrest CA Timothy & Janet Hofer, Ridgecrest CA B. J. Holden, Ridgecrest CA Jony & Linda Homer, Ridgecrest CA Karl R. Homer, San Diego CA Elvy R. Hopkins, Ridgecrest CA Ruth Hoppus, Corona CA Sue Hoppus, Ridgecrest CA Virginia K. Howard, Talent OR Mary Jacobs, Inyokern CA David C. Johannsen, Torrance CA Jack Johantgen, Mammoth Lakes CA John M. & Virgina K. Johnson, Jr, Ridgecrest CA Allen W. & Bonnie Jones, Ridgecrest CA Alma C. Jones, Olancha CA Elvah Jones, Pensacola FL Mitchell & Geri Kanowski, Debary FL Michael & Jean King, Woodland WA Reuben & Doris Klammer, Palos Verdes Estates CA Nick & Pat Kleinschmidt, Ridgecrest CA Jim & Ruth Knepshield, Ridgecrest CA William & Doris Lalor, Ridgecrest CA Wm. C. & Sara Jane Leone, Palos Verdes Estates CA Albert H. Lepie, Ridgecrest CA Juanita Madden, Los Osos CA Richard & Donna Malone, Ridgecrest CA Harold W. Manning, Ridgecrest CA Crill & Theresa Maples, Sparks NV Elizabeth Marquez, Ocheyedan IA Joseph & Litha Mattis, Ridgecrest CA Anna K. McDuff, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Carol McKenzie, Ridgecrest CA James J. & Felice McLane, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Bernice Meade, Ridgecrest CA Arlo & Sandy Mickelsen, Ridgecrest CA Carter & Betty Miller, Concord CA Jenny K. Miller, Ridgecrest CA Linda Miller, Ridgecrest CA Val Montegrande, Coto De Caza CA Marc & Sue Moulton, Ridgecrest CA Jack A. & Marjorie Myers, Half Moon Bay CA Andrew P. Neilson, Lakewood CA John & Marilyn Newbauer, Brooklyn NY

Dave & Marie Newman, Prescott AZ Robin & Susan Nissan, Ridgecrest CA Robert B. & Sarah S. Olson, Forestville CA Barry & Babs O'Neal, Ridgecrest CA Mabel Ellis Ower, Lake Isabella CA Mark Pahuta & Romona Bernard, Ridgecrest CA Lenora J. Palmer, Ridgecrest CA Bruno & Jean Pannuto, Ridgecrest CA Harold H. Patton, San Rafael CA Leon & Margaret Peachie, Inyokern CA Charles & Candace Pierce, Inyokern CA Lincoln & Virginia Pittinger, Goleta CA Harold & Florence Platzek, Ridgecrest CA Monsignor Francis J. Pointek, Tehachapi CA Bill & Sue Prasolowicz, Ridgecrest CA George & Linda Pruitt, Ridgecrest CA Mark A. Ramirez, Oxnard CA Clifton & Francis Ransom, Ridgecrest CA Ephraim & Lillian Regelson, Orinda CA Joan Reinhart, Mountain View CA Jacqueline H. Renne, Ridgecrest CA Bob & Marie Riggs, Ridgecrest, CA Milton & Ethel Ritchie, Sacramento CA P.G. & Merle Rivette, Lake Charles LA Bertha M. Ryan, Ridgecrest CA John & Dorothy Saitz, Ridgecrest CA Carl Schaniel, Ridgecrest CA Stephen & Dawn Schaniel, Los Gatos CA Mary G. Seaman, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Carrol Sewell, Ridgecrest CA Richard & Linda Shaffer, Ridgecrest CA Irwin & Dorothy Jean Shull, Ridgecrest CA Edward & Colleen Simmons, Ridgecrest CA Shel Simonovich, Ridgecrest CA P. J. & Lynda Smith, Ridgecrest CA Claudia F. Sound, Ridgecrest CA LeRoy & Julie Stayton, Ridgecrest CA Ernie & Jo Stevens, Ridgecrest CA Ruth M. Stewart, Lebanon OR Bill & Beth Sumners, Ridgecrest CA Cordia L. Tankersley, Trona CA Lovic P. Thomas, Crestview FL Cindy Tibbs, Ridgecrest CA Dick & Donna Tolkmitt, Ridgecrest CA Robert Trail, Yellville AR Bill & Barbara Underwood, Ridgecrest CA Russell & Vivian Van Devender, Ridgecrest CA Stanley & Irene Veitasa, Escondido CA Jana Vosika, Ridgecrest CA Bernie & June Wasserman, Ridgecrest CA Frederick & Helen Weals, Ridgecrest CA James & Mary Weimholt, Ridgecrest CA Ray & Louise Wetzel, Spokane WA Gerald & Elsie Whitnack, Encinitas CA Brad & Lisa Wiitala, Ridgecrest CA Evelyn J. Wilcox, San Diego CA Don & Kitty Winter, Ridgecrest CA Robert & Charlyne Wirkus, Sedona AZ Don & Mary Witcher, Ridgecrest CA Norman & Leah Woodall, Ridgecrest CA Dick & Vivian Wright, Ridgecrest CA Ina J. Wright, Ridgecrest CA Don R. Yockey, Ridgecrest CA Fred & Peggy Zarlingo, Ridgecrest CA Wayne & Ingrid Zellmer, Ridgecrest CA Thomas & Peggy Zulkoski, Ridgecrest CA

The China Laker Summer 2002

Gift Shop Stocks Wide Variety of Aircraft and Ship Models By Liz Babcock, Director

Did you know that our museum gift shop stocks 25 to 30 different kinds of aircraft and ship models? Not only can you purchase great gifts for your favorite model-builder, but you can also request types of models that aren't in stock.

Our stock of models is a labor of love for CLMF member Henry Blecha, who not only makes sure popular types of models are available but also places special orders on request.

The events that led Henry to become our model czar began back in the 1990s when Jerry Lloyd was managing the China Lake Exhibit Center. Henry joined the Foundation and became one of the exhibit center's earliest volunteer tour guides.

A longtime member of the High Desert Scale Modelers Association, Henry soon saw the compatibility of his two interests. He began suggesting displays incorporating models.

"About a year ago, I suggested that we should sell models in the gift shop," he said. "Typically other museum gift shops have models on sale, along with books, T-shirts, and so forth."

The Foundation Board readily agreed to give Henry the responsibility for models to be stocked in the gift shop. He began with a few models, and the project has grown and prospered since then.

"I started out with the idea of staying with aircraft that flew here in China Lake," he said. "Then a couple of folks in town asked for some ship models, and those are selling well. I started to pick up a few other aircraft, including a couple of helicopter models." Best sellers are the F-4 and F-18 models, but there has been a market for all types of military aircraft and ship models.

A recent donation of models from Dave and Phyllis Booth will expand the stocks even further. "If anybody else has models they'd like to donate, we can provide letters that will let them deduct their gifts as charitable contributions," Henry pointed out.

Henry's connections in the modeling world are proving valuable to the Sidewinder



Henry Blecha

50th Anniversary effort too. He started out with the idea of displaying every type of aircraft that flies Sidewinder. That's proved to be a daunting assignment, since more than 40 nations have used the missile since its 1957 introduction to the fleet.

Through the network of Southern California members of the International Plastic Modeling Society of the United States, Henry is going a long way toward meeting the challenge.

Among the modelers working on Sidewinder-equipped aircraft models are members of the Desert Scale Modelers here in Ridgecrest and of the Antelope Valley chapter in Rosamond.

If you don't find the exact model you're looking for, let us know, and Henry will see what he can do.

Henry said he has an excellent working relationship with Steve Ginter at the Sentai, the model supply company with which the museum store does business. Ginter also has his own business called Naval Fighters. Through that business he markets close to 60 illustrated books on naval fighters, and he just started a series on Air Force aircraft. At Henry's suggestion, the gift shop also stocks some of those books – on the QF-86 aerial target, the F-11F Super Tiger, and the F4D Skyray.

Museum Happenings

By Barry Lowry, Museum Manager

The 3 months since the last newsletter have been a busy but stable time at the museum. There have been no personnel changes or unusual situations to report.

We've done a lot of work in the gift shop to increase the selection of merchandise and we've added a lot of shelving to accommodate the new offerings. New merchandise selections have been made both based on customer suggestions and to support the Sidewinder 50th Anniversary celebration.

Development of the old kitchen area as a Sidewinder Display Gallery continues, with the installation of "fuzzy board" on the walls for display and storyboard mounting. A pedestal is being built over the old stove well to house the "shooter model display" of aircraft that have fired the Sidewinder missile. Hardware display racks are starting to appear, and various groups are starting their "cut and paste" activities to organize their storyboards around the area.

Museum staff has done a lot of work to clear out broken and unneeded equipment and to clean up storage spaces in anticipation of storage requirements to support the 50th Anniversary activities.

April and May turned out to be big

months for special request tours of the museum. During the period, tours were arranged for 2 RV clubs, one from the IWV and one from the eastern reaches of the Antelope Valley. Tours were also arranged for 4 different classes of 3rd grade students from Pierce School, a Montessori school from Huron, OH and for the Desert Manager's Working Group, which coordinates inter-agency management issues regarding desert areas in the region. Volunteers Henry Blecha and Jerry Saholt, who did a commendable job for each of the groups, handled all of the tours. The museum also continues to be a popular stop for the Distinguished Visitors Office to showcase China Lake's accomplishments for VIP's.

Visitor statistics continue to improve. First quarter visitors totaled 1,088 people a 24% increase 1Q2001. Second quarter visitors to date total 1,344, an 18% increase over 2Q2001.

Although the 50th anniversary continues to be a significant part of our activity, many other issues and activities go on at the museum everyday. Operating schedule for the museum continues to be 10am to 4pm Monday-Friday (including flex-Fridays). We do close on selected holidays so call us at 760-939-3530 if it happens to be a holiday.

Be sure and check out all of the new Gift Shop merchandise the next time you are at the museum

World Record Setting Aircraft Scontinued from page 1)

With Grumman test pilot John Norris it achieved Mach 2.04 on its way up to an indicated altitude of 82,000 feet. Since "official" instrumentation was not used for measurements it did not go down as an official world record. On April 12,1958, the other Super Tiger officially raised the world altitude record to 75,550 feet as measured with instrumentation at Edwards Air Force Base. The Russians were the previous holders of this record.

The above material on the altitude record came from a book on the F11F-1F Super Tiger by Corwin "Corky" Meyer. Mr. Meyer was one of the Grumman project pilots for the aircraft and went on to become CEO for Grumman and later for other companies. In July 1999 I called Mr. Meyer and told him of our restoration efforts on the Super Tiger at China Lake. I asked him if he could provide any additional information on the altitude record(s). He referred me to the above mentioned Grumman project pilot, John Norris. In the course of the conversation with Mr. Meyer, I mentioned his book statement that in May 1957 one of the Super Tigers had reached an indicated 82,000 feet. He verified that and said it was an accurate measurement. When it came time for the official record attempt the Navy insisted that it be with a Navy pilot. He said that the Navy pilot failed to follow directions from himself and John Norris and only reached 75,550 feet for the record.

On August 9, 1999, I contacted former test pilot John Norris who now lives in Camarillo, California. He stated that our Museum display aircraft was the higher performance of the two Super Tigers and went on to verify the flight he made in it to an indicated 82,000 feet. He was quick to state that this was not an official record. However, the Edwards AFB theodolite information that was used in the official record flight was used to verify the accuracy of the indicated 82,000 feet. During its life time our Museum Super Tiger was used in weapons compatibility testing at China Lake. After it was retired it was put on display at the Air Facility main gate along with the XF4D-l. Both aircraft eventually were placed in the Air Facility bone yard for stricken aircraft. After a number of years a group of civilian and sailor volunteers repaired and repainted them for display in front of the



Museum. The Museum is particularly indebted to Willie Goodman and Dick Bauers for organizing these efforts.

The Museum Gift Shop has the full stories behind these fascinating aircraft in two books. They are "Douglas F4D Skyray" by Nick Williams and Steve Ginter and "Grumman's Mach-2 International F11F-1F Super Tiger" by Corwin "Corky" Meyer.

President's Report - June 2002 (continued from page 2)

Perhaps the most significant event of the last two months is that the City of Ridgecrest, the City Council and Mayor, have agreed to transfer for \$1.00 about 5 acres of land to the China Lake Museum Foundation for adding to the Navy's 7 acres of land immediately south of the main gate. The City's 5 acres, adjacent to the Navy's land, is in the north end of the proposed industrial park planned for the area of vacant land east of China Lake Blvd. Thus, about 12 acres of land will be available for the new building, outdoor exhibits, and parking areas.

The community and City of Ridgecrest support is greatly appreciated.

Thank you for your support and participation in this great endeavor. I wish you and your family the best July 4th, and a relaxing and productive summer.

Don't forget the Sidewinder 50th Anniversary Celebration Oct 31-Nov 3, 2002